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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
and Public Hearing Minutes

758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – April 17, 2023
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Dave Crudele, Dawn Szurek, Greg Stevens, Chris Mitchell, Jonathan Riedinger, Robin Sevinsky, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney, Susan York, Planning Board Clerk and Kim Caron, Recording Secretary.   
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the March 20, 2023 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  No other comments were made.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
Ward and Northeast (225.-1-85.1)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a continuation from the February meeting.  
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision of lands located at 2049 Route 67 and consists of 31.85+ acres.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located on the south side of Route 67 and the east side of Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is for a 3-lot subdivision and a revised lot line change from the previously approved lot line change in March.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the new lots created will be Lot 1A-1.1 and will consist of 4.4+ acres and contain the original house and outbuilding, Lot 1A-1.2 and will consist of 8.79+ acres and have 200 feet of road frontage on Maple Avenue and Lot 1A-1.3 will consist of 17.65+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage on Route 67 and 61 feet of road frontage on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there has been a lot of back and forth with the driveway location for Lot 1A-1.3.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that at the last meeting the board was polled to see which location the board was in favor of and the board chose by a poll of 6 to 1 to have the driveway location on Maple Avenue. 

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board will continue the public hearing at 7:30 p.m.

Holbrook and Van Guilder (225.-1-33.11)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that James Holbrook, the owner of 87.35 acres on the southwest corner of Route 67 and Jockey Street is looking to subdivide the property for the purposes of settling his estate among his children.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposed subdivision will create one new building lot which will consist of 6 acres and contain the existing house and improvements, Lot 2 will consist of 9 acres for the construction of a new single-family home and Lot 3 will consist of the remaining agricultural fields of 71 acres.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that Lot 3 will remain in agricultural use.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that at the March meeting the board voted to hold the public hearing tonight and to send the application to the town engineer, ECC and Saratoga County Planning Board for comments.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that comment letters have been received.
Anderson and Van Guilder (214.-1-4.3)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a 5+ acre parcel located at 454 Finley Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is to subdivide the property into two lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that Lot 1 will consist of 2.17+ acres and contain the original house and improvements and Lot 2 will consist of 2.9+ acres and contain an existing 2500 square foot storage building and will be offered for sale.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board originally received this proposal back in 2019 but there was concern that the existing well for the house was located on the other proposed lot.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the driveway for Lot 1 was also encroaching on the proposed Lot 2.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the drawings have been amended so there are no longer issues with the well location and driveway location.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the application has been referred to the ECC, town engineer and County Planning Board and comment letters have been received.
Subdivision Applications 
Ward and Northeast (225.-1-85.1)
Addressed above.
Holbrook and Van Guilder (225.-1-33.11)

Addressed above.

Anderson and Van Guilder (214.-1-4.3)

Addressed above.

ZBA Referral
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the ZBA has referred an application from Carrie Shea of 2022 Maple Avenue for a Special Exception Use Permit to operate a small antique and home goods store out of a room in her home.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he has drafted a letter to the ZBA that the board can review during the business meeting.
Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has received the report for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was present.  
Mr. St. John stated that the spring newsletter is available on the town website.  Mr. St. John stated that the roadside cleanup is on April 22, 2023 from 9-12 and seedlings can be picked up at the highway garage.  Mr. St. John stated that the brush pickup is April 24-28.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Mrs. Sevinsky.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:20 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the March 20, 2023 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
PUBLIC HEARING (7:30 p.m.)
WARD/NORTHEAST (225.-1-85.1)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that before he opens the public hearing, the SEQRA forms have to be addressed.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the town engineer has stated that the SEQRA forms from the previous subdivisions could be used with some modifications.

Mr. Keniry stated that the amendments can be added to the current form and no long form would be required.
Mr. Bogardus stated that would be amendable to him.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on February 13, 2023 and the cards were mailed to adjoining property owners on February 8, 2023. 

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the procedure for Public Hearings.

Dave Bogardus appeared before the board.

Dave Bogardus: This is a continuing subdivision of the lands of Ward located at 2049 Route 67. This is the last of land subdivision for Lot 1A which is 38 acres.  They are subdividing the lot into three parcels.  Lot 1A-1.1 will be 5 acres with frontage on Route 67, Lot 1A-1.2 will be 8 acres with frontage on Maple Avenue and Lot 1A-1.3 will be 17 acres with frontage on Maple Avenue and Route 67. This is a major subdivision because we have subdivided 5 lots already. This has been modified several times at the board’s request so that is cannot be subdivided again. The wetlands have been located. Lot 1A-1.3 has 61 feet of frontage on Maple Avenue and 200 feet of frontage on Route 67.  Septics and perc tests have been done and located on the map.  I believe we are down to the question of where we are going to put the driveway, whether it be Route 67 or Maple Avenue.  I have provided some specific information relative to sight distances. In my opinion the driveway on Route 67 is the right thing to do and what the client wants. The reason for that is as stated in the details provided, the driveway on Maple Avenue does not meet the requirements for the sight distance looking to the west. It is only 460 feet and 610 feet is required because the road has a curve at the bridge.  With the driveway on Route 67 there is 610 feet of sight distance which exceeds the amount required. It is a much better location to have the driveway on Route 67. No further subdivision of the property can be done. Here are the proposed house locations.
Jay Wilkinson: Thank you.   Does anyone from the public want to comment on the Ward subdivision?

Jill Flinton, 2290 Maple Avenue:  The only thing I would ask is when the board makes a decision as to the placement of the driveway for Lot 1A-1.3, there are two building envelopes, one is off Maple and the other is off Route 67, so I ask that once the board picks a location to update the map.
Jay Wilkinson: Thank you. Any other comments or questions?
Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to close the public hearing seconded by Ms. Szurek.  All were in favor.

Public Hearing closed at 7:44 p.m.
Mr. Wilkinson explained the amendments to the SEQRA form to the applicant.

Mr. Wilkinson provided his marked up copy to use to make the amendments with Mr. Keniry.

HOLBROOK and VAN GUILDER (225.-1-33.11) (7:46)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on April 10, 2023 and the cards were mailed to adjoining property owners on April 3, 2023. 

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the procedure for Public Hearings.

Kevin Weed appeared before the board.

Kevin Weed: My name is Kevin Weed from Van Guilder & Associates Land Surveyors. What we have tonight is a proposed three lot subdivision at 2107 Route 67. This is the southwest intersection of Route 67 and Jockey Street. The purpose of this subdivision is for estate planning. For Lot 1 we are proposing 5.34 acres and will contain the existing family residence, outbuildings and driveway, Lot 2 is proposed to be 8.65 acres for a proposed single-family residence with a proposed well and septic, and Lot 3 is the remaining lands which are agricultural fields that is 73.36 acres and that is to remain for agricultural purposes. Since the last meeting we did receive DEC validation of the wetlands. We have provided a copy to the board. We have added the house, septic and well on the Curtiss property, the neighbor on Jockey Street. We have also added a revision block as requested by the board at the last meeting. That is it in a nutshell. I believe we have addressed the comments from last month’s meeting.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you.  This is the time if someone from the public has a question or concern about the proposed subdivision of that land.

Bill Whipple, 4265 Jockey Street: Can I look at the map.

Jay Wilkinson: Yes, feel free to get up and look at the map. 
Bill Whipple: This is it, just one, two, three?

Jay Wilkinson: Yes. With the last lot being 73 acres.  They are cutting off a couple lots for family members.

Jay Wilkinson: Anyone else?

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to close the public hearing seconded by Mr. Riedinger.  All were in favor.

Public Hearing closed at 7:52 p.m.

ANDERSEN and VAN GUILDER (214.-1-4.3) (7:54)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on April 10, 2023 and the cards were mailed to adjoining property owners on April 4, 2023. 

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the procedure for Public Hearings.

Kevin Weed appeared before the board.

Kevin Weed: My name is Kevin Weed from Van Guilder & Associates Land Surveyors.  This is a proposal for a two-lot subdivision located at 454 Finley Road. The proposed lot 1 will be 2.17 acres and contain the existing home, septic, well and driveway. Lot 2 is 2.9 acres and is for a proposed single-family residence. It does have an existing well and storage building. In 2019 this was before the board in a slightly different modification in the lot line splitting it in half. There was some issues and concern that the driveway for Lot 1 that was physically on Lot 2 and the existing well on Lot 2 was proposed to be used by Lot 1.  The board recommended a new well on Lot 1.  At that time, the applicant was not able to do that. There is now a well on Lot 1 that has been located and shown on the map here. We straightened out that lot line to address the driveway issue. Since the last meeting we did remove the proposed second curb cut on this lot. We also added tax id numbers to the neighboring properties and we added the house, garage, well and septic as best as we can but the septic is off the map about 200 feet away.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you. Anyone from the public that wants to ask questions about this subdivision, now is the time.

Christine Porter, 486 Finley Road: Hi. My name is Christine Porter and I live at 486 Finley Road. I have never been to a meeting before. My concern is that the run off water, at least every other year, we have problems with our well. So, my concern with this property is that, is that going to impact the amount of water to my well? I know that they just did a new well. I don’t know how much they use their well. They really haven’t lived there. I think they have lived there the last 5 years and I have been there the last 15 years. So that’s really my concern. How much leeway do people have as to where this can go. I know there are specific setbacks but how (inaudible).

Jay Wilkinson: We want to hear your concerns. It is a legal requirement. That’s why we sent the public hearing notice. The setbacks are 60 on one side and 40 on the other total for 100. It has to be 60 feet from the road minimum. The back lot has to be 40. About the water, I understand your concern. There is nothing that this board can do for you about the water. If it was, we have had other issues, we had one on Cook Road, they were looking at adding 8 new houses and there was a lot of concerns about that with water and we did ask for the delineation of the wetlands, we never got that far. The application got withdrawn. We were going to ask for a consultant to look at the water table. They did issue a report. Its online under the Heflin subdivision on Cook Road. We never got to the point where we would have to ask for test wells but that was going to be 8 new houses and then that got withdrawn after a year and a half of going back and forth. The applicant decided that they had two existing lots and they were just going to sell those and keep the remaining 50 acres with the mother parcel. They wanted to divide it all right up to Route 67. If you are familiar with that area. I don’t know what to tell you about the well.
Christine Porter: Are there certain standards (inaudible).

Jay Wilkinson: They have to get so much water to get a bank mortgage.

Bill Keniry: They are generally relative to financing.

Jay Wilkinson: So, there is nothing…

Christine Porter: So, at this point there is nothing.

Jay Wilkinson: There is nothing that this board can do like if they drill and your well goes dry. I have heard of that. I don’t know of anybody personally that that has happened to. You do hear stories. The board has no jurisdiction. We are just land division and make sure that it meets the requirements of our zoning ordinance and the county requirements if it is an AG district.

Christine Porter: Will there be another meeting in the future or when they build?

Jay Wilkinson: No. We will deliberate on this. We could or could not act on this tonight. It is up to the entire board. If we have all of the information and we say it’s a complete application, we could act. Once its divided, when they get their building permit, they would have to meet the minimum requirements to get the permit from the zoning administrator. Then it moves forward and the next thing you know is you see a foundation and a house going up. 

Dawn Szurek: Can you show where your house is located?
Christine Porter: My house would be here. I have fields on this side of the property and my house is here.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you.  Any other comments or questions?

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to close the public hearing seconded by Mr. Riedinger.  All were in favor.

Public Hearing closed at 8:02 p.m.

SUBDIVISION APPLICATIONS
WARD/NORTHEAST (225.-1-85.1)
Dave Bogardus appeared before the Board.

The board clarified that the latest map is dated January 19, 2023.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board requested that the Flinton and Gauthier septic locations be shown on the map and that has been done.

Jill Flinton stated that her septic location is wrong and went up to the map to show the correct location.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the only remaining issue is the driveway location for Lot 1A-1.3.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he has polled the board, and with the exception of one member, the rest of the board prefers to see the driveway location on Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board has made concessions with the unusual shape of the lots citing the zoning ordinance requires all angles to be at right angles.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board is requesting that the driveway be on Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board has weighed both options of house locations and feel very strongly that the driveway should be on Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that there are safety issues and speed issues with having the driveway location on Route 67.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that in doing some research he found a study done by CHA in the late 1990’s that had a driveway and intersection spacing table.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the table says the driveways should be 860 feet apart. Mr. Wilkinson stated that if the driveway were to go on Route 67 it would only be 400 feet from the Humphry driveway.

Mr. Crudele stated that he has lived on Route 67.  Mr. Crudele stated that the more thought he puts into the driveway location makes him agree with the rest of the board that the location should be on Maple Avenue because it is a much safer choice.

Ms. Szurek stated that she agrees.  Ms. Szurek stated that there are more options on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Mitchell stated that he could go either way.  Mr. Mitchell stated that the sight line on Maple Avenue is not as good as the sight line on Route 67.

Mr. Stevens stated that it is a more orderly use of the parcel if the driveway is from conforming road frontage. Mr. Stevens stated that he respects the safety concerns and they are valid.  Mr. Stevens stated that this is an unusual lot and to require the house to be sited on the non-conforming frontage could be trouble in the future.  Mr. Stevens stated that he does not want to see the board set a precedent.  Mr. Stevens stated that he would support a driveway on Route 67.

Mr. Riedinger stated that this is a unique lot and he does not like the house having only 61 feet of road frontage but also does not like a driveway on Route 67.  Mr. Riedinger stated that he acknowledges that the sight distance is better on Route 67 but feels that Maple Avenue is the safer option.
Mrs. Sevinsky stated that she understands the safety issues with having a driveway on Route 67.  Mrs. Sevinsky asked what the grade of the 61 feet was.

Mr. Wilkinson stated it is flat.

Jill Flinton, from the audience, stated that there is a depression and it curves in.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that on the Mancini application approved by the board, the driveways were not near the frontage for two of the new lots.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is hearing that there are 5 board members that want the driveway on Maple Avenue and 2 members that could go either way.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there needs to be some give and take on this matter.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board has agreed to the unusual shape of the lot and in return the board is requesting the driveway be located on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Keniry stated that the board has the right to impose reasonable conditions in granting approval as long as it relates to circumstances seeking to reduce or ideally eliminate a safety issue.

Mr. Crudele stated that this is not a situation that comes up often.  Mr. Crudele stated that restricting access to only Maple Avenue will mitigate any negative consequences of having a driveway on Route 67.

Mr. Bogardus stated that there is adequate sight distance on Route 67.  Mr. Bogardus stated that he is 100% opposed to having the driveway location on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that it would be negligent of the board to not look at the option of having the driveway on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Wilkinson asked Mr. Keniry if the EAF has been updated to his satisfaction.

Mr. Keniry stated yes.

Mr. Keniry stated that the board can approve the subdivision and lot line change with the understanding of the following, if the board is so inclined:

1 Lot 1A-1.3 will have a single point access to the public way on Maple Avenue, not

Route 67; and
2 Lot 1A-1.3 shall not locate any residence adjacent to Route 67. The residence must

be located adjacent to Maple Avenue.

Mr. Wilkinson polled the Board.  

Mr. Crudele – agree with conditions 
Ms. Szurek – agree with conditions

Mr. Mitchell – does not agree and believes that the buyer should decide the location

Mr. Stevens – agree with conditions

Mr. Riedinger – agree with conditions

Mrs. Sevinsky – agree with conditions

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to approve the Ward subdivision located at 2049 Route 67 contingent upon the following:

1. Lot 1A-1.3 is limited to a single point access on Maple Avenue;

2. Lot 1A-1.3 will not locate any residence immediately adjacent to Route 67 but adjacent to Maple Avenue thus removing the building envelope from Route 67; and

3. The septic location for the Flinton parcel changed to the correct location on the north side of the house.

and also approved the lot line change with the Gauthier parcel and authorize the chairman to sign the mylars as Resolution 2023-03.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion. 

Roll call vote was taken:

Mr. Crudele – aye

Ms. Szurek – aye

Mr. Mitchell – aye

Mr. Stevens – aye

Mr. Riedinger: aye

Mrs. Wood – aye

Mr. Wilkinson – aye.

Motion carried.

Resolution 2023-03 was made.
Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the mylar requirements and that the park fees need to be paid.
HOLBROOK and VAN GUILDER (225.-1-33.11)
Kevin Weed of Van Guilder and Associates appeared before the board.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that new maps have been provided and all of the open items have been taken care of.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the county planning board comments were no significant impact and the town engineer comments have been addressed with the exception of adding a limit to the clearing and grading for Lot 2 and to add a note that if more clearing is required then a SWPPP will be required.
Mr. Weed stated that for the Curtiss property, both deeds address the driveways but the width and locations are undefined.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board took lead agency last month and completed SEQRA.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board has a complete application.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to approve the Holbrook subdivision located at the corner of Route 67 and Jockey Street contingent upon adding a clearing and grading line to Lot 2 showing disturbance of less than 1 acre and authorize the chairman to sign the mylar as Resolution 2023-04.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.

Roll call vote was taken:

Mr. Crudele – aye

Ms. Szurek – aye

Mr. Mitchell – aye

Mr. Stevens – aye

Mr. Riedinger: aye

Mrs. Wood – aye

Mr. Wilkinson – aye.

Motion carried.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the mylar requirements and that the park fees need to be paid.

Resolution 2023-04 was made.
ANDERSEN and VAN GUILDER (214.-1-4.3)
Mr. Weed appeared before the board.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the county planning board comments were no significant impact and the town engineer comments have been addressed with the exception of adding a building and grading line.
Mr. Weed stated that would be added to the drawings.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board has a complete application.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to approve the subdivision of 454 Finley Road contingent upon adding a clearing and grading line to Lot 2 limiting the acreage of disturbance and authorize the chairman to sign the mylars as Resolution 2023-05.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion.

Roll call vote was taken:

Mr. Crudele – aye

Ms. Szurek – aye

Mr. Mitchell – aye

Mr. Stevens – aye

Mr. Riedinger: aye

Mrs. Wood – aye

Mr. Wilkinson – aye.

Motion carried.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the mylar requirements and that the park fees need to be paid.

Resolution 2023-05 was made.
ZBA REFERRAL

Mr. Wilkinson read his letter regarding the Shea special exception use permit.

The board provided feedback and Mr. Wilkinson will revise the letter and send to all for review.

Mr. Wilkinson read his letter regarding the Kondrat area variance application.

The board provided feedback and Mr. Wilkinson will revise the letter and send to all for review.

ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the report.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John gave his report during the agenda meeting.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
